
SOCIAL & HEALTH CARE OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
4 SEPTEMBER 2014 

 
Minutes of the meeting of the Social & Health Care Overview & Scrutiny 
Committee of Flintshire County Council held in the Delyn Committee Room, 
County Hall, Mold on Thursday, 4 September 2014 
 
PRESENT: Councillor Carol Ellis (Chair) 
Councillors: Marion Bateman, Peter Curtis, Adele Davies-Cooke, Andy 
Dunbobbin, Stella Jones, Brian Lloyd, Mike Lowe, Hilary McGuill, Dave Mackie, 
Ian Smith and David Wisinger 
 
SUBSTITUTE: Councillor: Arnold Woolley (for Veronica Gay) 
 
APOLOGY: Councillor: Hilary Isherwood 
 
CONTRIBUTORS: Cabinet Member for Social Services, Chief Officer (Social 
Services), Commission Manager, Housing Regeneration & Strategy Manager, 
Senior Manager (Commissioning & Performance) and Children’s Partnership Co-
ordinator 
 
Representatives from Betsi Cadwaladr University Health Board for minute 
numbers 17 & 18) 
Ms Sally Baxter - Acting Director of Planning 
Mrs Lynne Joannou - Assistant Director Primary Care Support 
Mr Sean Page - Consultant Nurse (Dementia), Mental Health 
 
IN ATTENDANCE:   Environment and Social Care Overview & Scrutiny 
Facilitator and Committee Officer 
 
 

15. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (INCLUDING WHIPPING DECLARATIONS) 
 

Councillors David Mackie and Hilary McGuill both declared a personal 
interest in relation to Agenda Items 4 and 5 as members of the Community 
Health Council. 
 

16. MINUTES 
 

The minutes of the meetings held on 12 June and 3 July 2014 had been 
circulated with the agenda. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That both sets of minutes be approved as a correct record and signed by the 
Chair. 
 

17. INTEGRATED HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE ACTION PLAN TO SUPPORT 
INDIVIDUALS WITH DEMENTIA 
 

The Chief Officer (Social Services) presented a report on the strategic 
approach being taken by Social Services in Flintshire and its partners within the 



 

Betsi Cadwaladr University Health Board (BCUHB) to deliver integrated health 
and social care services to individuals living with Dementia, their families and 
carers.  He said that the content of the integrated Health and Social Care 
Dementia Action Plan, which was attached to the report, went beyond the 
recommendations from the Care & Social Services Inspectorate Wales (CSSIW) 
inspection earlier in the year to deliver improved outcomes for those affected by 
Dementia. 

 
The Commission Manager explained that the comprehensive Action Plan 

would be rolled out over the next three years and contained seven themes which 
linked with work already progressed on the Council’s Commissioning Strategy for 
Dementia.  The three recommendations arising from the CSSIW inspection were 
being addressed through the co-location of Health and Social Care teams, more 
effective use of Memory Services and the provision of EMI placements.  
Reference was made to the extra care facilities in the county together with a 
range of service provision aimed at helping people to remain living in their own 
homes.  The Commission Manager outlined work with the North East Wales 
Carers Information Service (NEWCIS) and Dynamic Care on improved education 
and management of Dementia where 20 people had already signed up to take 
part on an e-learning rolling programme. 

 
Mr Sean Page, Consultant Nurse (Dementia) of BCUHB said that good 

work on Dementia Services in social care had been acknowledged but that there 
was a need to move to partnership working with a shared philosophy.  The 
Flynn/Eley review had reported mixed results on integrated Health and Social 
Care systems across North Wales, with Flintshire recognised as an area where 
excellent progress had been made.  Mr Page outlined work in a number of areas 
such as the potential rollout of the ‘Dementia Red’ (Respect, Empathy, Dignity) 
model across North Wales following a pilot in Denbighshire and the identification 
of Dementia Champions.  On Memory Services, he was pleased to report that 
waiting times had been significantly reduced over the past year following 
improvements to the process and recruitment of additional staff.  Further 
improvements were being sought through plans to seek accreditation to work to 
nationally agreed standards; the first in Wales to do so.  In addition, the ‘Butterfly’ 
scheme had been implemented in community hospitals in Flintshire as a means 
of helping those with Dementia to communicate and access care. 

 
On request from Councillor Andy Dunbobbin, the Commission Manager 

agreed to provide specific dates aligned to actions within the Action Plan. 
 
Councillor David Mackie fully supported the joint approach being taken by 

Health and Social Care on Dementia and thanked all those involved. 
 
Councillor Hilary McGuill welcomed the introduction of an e-learning 

programme for families of those with Dementia and asked how information could 
be obtained.  The Commission Manager said that details were available from 
NEWCIS on Dynamic Care and would circulate an email to the Committee.  On 
the Dementia friends initiative, Mr Page said it was intended that each GP 
surgery in North Wales would hold one or two sessions per week where a trained 
individual was available to provide help and support.  It was hoped that this 
approach could eventually be extended to other areas of the community, such as 



 

supermarkets, to help those with Dementia be more independent and would help 
to raise awareness. 

 
Concerns were raised by Councillor Stella Jones about monitoring people 

with Dementia living alone who had no regular contact with relatives.  She felt it 
was important not to pass responsibility to others, particularly community 
hospitals.  The Commission Manager referred to the ageing population and said 
that an increase in Dementia was an issue which required involvement from 
everyone in the community.  Whilst hospitals were not appropriate for long-term 
care of Dementia patients, there was sometimes a need for clinical intervention.  
There was an awareness of those living alone and the aim was to provide an 
improved service rather than merely delivering meals.  The ‘Living Well’ initiative 
to be piloted would enable working with individuals to support their needs and 
sustain them for as long as possible in their own homes.  The approach was not 
to shift responsibility, but to work more effectively to support people with 
improved outcomes. 

 
The Chair requested that for future debate on this item, it would be helpful 

for the Committee to receive examples of scenarios of different needs, including 
people who lived alone. 

 
Councillor Arnold Woolley expressed his concerns about future provision 

of services and communication between sections in view of the reductions in 
workforce and resources and asked how this would be managed.  Mr Page 
accepted that this was a real risk and that a person-centred philosophy was 
needed, which required discussion on how best to communicate and become 
more preventative.  He spoke of progress already achieved, including the 
co-location of teams and said that BCUHB had taken on board the comments 
within the Flynn/Eley report. 

 
The Commission Manager referred to the development of a single point of 

access across North Wales and the co-location of Health and Social Care teams 
to help find solutions for people in need of support/advice in a way that suited 
them. 

 
The Cabinet Member for Social Services spoke of an initiative to develop 

Dementia-friendly communities, with involvement from Town and Community 
Councils, local retailers, GP surgeries etc.  Councillor Brian Lloyd said that Mold 
was one of the areas to be involved in this initiative. 

 
Councillor Peter Curtis welcomed the idea for ‘Dementia friends’ to be 

located in some supermarkets but felt that putting this into practice may prove 
challenging.  He asked questions on the level of training required and the 
potential for including other forms of disability.  Mr Page explained that the 
expectation was for the individuals to have a basic awareness of Dementia 
issues rather than expertise, to enable them to recognise and offer help.  He went 
on to suggest that some people may want to become involved through a sense of 
compassion or being acquainted with someone with Dementia.  He felt that some 
supermarkets may respond positively to the initiative as it was in their best 
interests to encourage their customers to return. 

 



 

Ms Sally Baxter of BCUHB spoke of the importance in encouraging and 
supporting awareness of all needs, including Dementia, to help understand how 
to make life easier for all, including consideration of inclusivity when designing 
facilities.  She spoke of a shift in care to divert resources and investment where 
they were most needed in preventative, community-based services. 

 
The Chief Officer (Social Services) commented on the need for 

challenging decisions to be made across all sections of the Council as a result of 
reduced resources.  He felt that the Action Plan demonstrated creativity and a 
balanced approach of investment of service delivery in responding to the needs 
of individuals.  Whilst it was inevitable that the Council and the Health Board 
would need to make financial provision for Dementia services, the participation of 
communities was vital. 

 
Councillor Marion Bateman referred to a recent panel meeting and 

stressed the importance of having medical professionals or Social Services 
officers in attendance to consider the needs of all individuals.  She would discuss 
further with the Housing Regeneration & Strategy Manager. 

 
On a similar matter, Councillor Mackie said it was important for all areas of 

the Council to have an awareness of issues such as Dementia to ensure that 
service users’ needs were recognised and responded to accordingly.  This 
proposal was supported by the Committee. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
(a) That the commitment across Health & Social Care organisations to deliver 

integrated support to those individuals living with Dementia and the joined-
up approach to service improvements in the future be noted; 

 
(b) That the development of an ‘Integrated Dementia Action Plan’ and its 

implementation over the next three years be noted, recognising that it is 
‘work in progress’ requiring further agreements in terms of performance 
measurement and monitoring arrangements; 

 
(c) That Members seek regular progress reports through the regular quarterly 

monthly reports; and 
 
(d) That awareness of issues such as Dementia be encouraged across all the 

Council’s services. 
 

18. BETSI CADWALADR UNIVERSITY HEALTH BOARD UPDATE 
 

Mrs Lynne Joannou, Assistant Director Primary Care Support at Betsi 
Cadwaladr University Health Board (BCUHB) was in attendance to provide an 
update, following discussion at the meeting on 12 June 2014.  She advised that 
there were currently 114 GP surgeries across North Wales, including 23 between 
the three localities in Flintshire, and that despite media reports of difficulties with 
GP recruitment in some areas of the country, this was not the case in Flintshire.  
She went on to advise that around 60% of residents in Flintshire and Wrexham 
were accessing NHS Dentists including some patients engaged with services 
across the border in England. 



 

 
Mrs Joannou referred to the allocation of funding for GP and Dentist 

services across North Wales and the potential for this to be allocated on an area 
basis as a result of negotiations around a change in BCUHB management 
structure.  She spoke about the need for a different approach to the delivery of 
Primary Care services due to a national shortage of GPs and changes in the way 
that many GPs wished to work.  A move to a different model of working in terms 
of exploring the expertise/up-skilling of other clinical staff, Nurse Practitioners and 
use of pharmacists would help to maximise GPs’ time.  The introduction of the 
new GMS contract meant that GP practices determined their own arrangements 
and resources and there was no central list of GP vacancies. 

 
In response to queries from Councillor Hilary McGuill, Mrs Joannou 

provided explanation on the annual monitoring of the Quality and Outcomes 
Assurance Framework (QOF) process and the provision of Orthodontist Chairs 
located in Shotton and Mold, with the contract for the latter coming to an end.  As 
part of the tender process, increased activity was identified in east Flintshire and 
Wrexham with new contracts starting from 1 October 2014.  She agreed to 
provide the Committee with figures on waiting times of the four Orthodontist 
practices across North Wales and would confirm the average age of GPs in 
Flintshire, which Councillor McGuill thought to be around 65.  The recruitment of 
new GPs would be addressed through joint working with nursing colleagues and 
other professionals.  She went on to provide explanation on contractual 
requirements for accessing GP practices, adding that most opening hours were 
between 8am and 6.30pm.  Those operating with two or more full-time GPs were 
not permitted to close early during the week and should be reported to the Health 
Board as this could potentially constitute a breach of contract. 

 
Mrs Joannou agreed to follow up concerns raised about the opening hours 

of two local GP practices. 
 
Councillor Marion Bateman commented on the possibility of GP surgeries 

located at some supermarkets.  Mrs Joannou said that this was not presently 
under consideration in Wales to her knowledge and that a lack of additional 
funding meant that new surgeries would need to be financed from transferred 
funding or the closure of another surgery.  Councillor Bateman asked if some 
GPs were directly employed and whether they could be invited to a future 
meeting.  Mrs Joannou said that the Health Board was aiming to set up its own 
GP service but currently had GPs engaged as professionals and locality leads as 
opposed to being employed as GPs. 

 
In response to a question from Councillor Ian Smith on Orthodontist 

provision in Connah’s Quay, Mrs Joannou referred to the previous tendering 
process and the potential to review areas of need in 2-3 years’ time. 

 
Councillor Mike Lowe referred to timing of appointments at GP surgeries 

and increased need arising from housing developments.  Mrs Joannou advised 
that GPs operated their own surgery appointment systems and were expected to 
adapt to best respond to their patients’ needs.  She referred to her previous 
comments on the lack of additional funding for new surgeries and the need for 
joint working. 

 



 

During discussion on GP services, Councillors Lowe and Arnold Woolley 
felt that a lack of continuity of GPs was a disadvantage to the patient and could 
lead to a serious error.  Mrs Joannou said that practices were doing what they 
could to meet the demands of patients in a pressurised environment.  She added 
that the use of locums was often necessary due to many GPs opting to work part-
time, however availability was a challenge.  With an increase in demand and 
reduced resources, joint working was needed to improve health education and 
promotion to the general public. 

 
Ms Sally Baxter spoke of the co-location of teams and a single point of 

access achieving better outcomes for patients.  She highlighted the importance of 
proper consultation, assessment, diagnosis and judgement - whether by GPs or 
locums - and commented that patients attended by different GPs could be 
beneficial to some patients. 

 
The Chair said it appeared that the needs of patients were secondary to 

that of GPs in some practices. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the information be noted. 
 

19. IMPROVEMENT PLAN MONITORING REPORT 
 

The Chief Officer (Social Services) introduced the report for the Committee 
to note and consider elements of the 2014/15 Improvement Plan Monitoring 
Report relevant to the Committee for the period April to July 2014. 

 
Councillor Hilary McGuill commented on the differing performance in the 

delivery of Disabled Facilities Grant (DFG) major adaptations between Council 
and privately owned properties.  The Chief Officer (Social Services) explained 
that waiting times had been significantly improved through the Occupational 
Therapy referral process for assessments and that a reduction in staffing within 
Housing Regeneration & Strategy had recently been addressed with permission 
to recruit to a vacant post. 

 
The Housing Regeneration & Strategy Manager gave assurance that the 

same approach in terms of staffing resources and target timescales was taken for 
adaptations to both sets of property types.  However, the Council had previously 
taken the decision not to ask its tenants to submit a full DFG application for 
adaptations, whereas more major works in private properties were required to do 
so by the legislation in place. This could have a positive impact on timescales in 
Council owned stock.  In addition, DFG works at Council properties tended to be 
less complex, as the Council was pursuing relocation options for those tenants 
with the most complex needs, rather than adapting their existing dwelling.  The 
staffing issues had contributed to a dip in performance, however with the 
additional member of staff in place, figures were expected to show improvement 
after the next quarter. 

 
In response to a further comment, the Housing Regeneration & Strategy 

Manager stressed that the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) was a ringfenced 
budget and that additional resources were not being transferred to Council 



 

housing budgets at the expense of owner occupiers and private tenants.  
Therefore with the resolution of the staffing issue, timescales were anticipated to 
improve. 

 
Concerning a query from Councillor Andy Dunbobbin on the completion of 

DFG work for young people, it was explained that delays to the process could 
occur due to the constantly changing needs of a particular client, which occurred 
most frequently with young children as their future development could be unclear.  
The result was that, in some cases, longer delays occurred where there were 
complex needs or the child was subject to hospital stays. 

 
The Housing Regeneration & Strategy Manager responded to a question 

from Councillor Marion Bateman on legislation governing Council properties 
which had been adapted for disabled residents. 

 
Following remarks made by Councillor Stella Jones on the tendering 

process, the Housing Regeneration & Strategy Manager explained proposed 
changes to the Procurement Strategy which would involve widening the 
opportunities for those on the approved contractor list issuing all tender 
opportunities by public notice, which would add a greater level of competition.  
Councillor Jones suggested that tender prices submitted could be audited to 
ensure value for money.  The Chair asked the Facilitator to pass this suggestion 
to the Housing Overview & Scrutiny Committee. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
(a) That the report be noted; and 
 
(b) That feedback be provided to the Corporate Resources Overview & 

Scrutiny Committee who are responsible for the overview and monitoring 
of performance. 

 
20. ROTA VISITS 

 
Councillor Hilary McGuill reported positively on her visits to Rowley’s 

Kitchen, Estuary Crafts and Growing Places but suggested that changes to the 
latter could improve the clients’ experience. 

 
Councillor Brian Lloyd reported on his visit to Abbey Metals in Flint where 

he had been particularly impressed with the facilities in the engineering section. 
 
Following a suggestion by Councillor McGuill, the Facilitator agreed to 

include the Old Brewery in Shotton on the list of rota visits. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the information be noted. 
 



 

21. FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME 
 

The Environment and Social Care Overview & Scrutiny Facilitator 
introduced a report to enable the Committee to consider the Forward Work 
Programme following the planning session held in July 2014. 

 
The Facilitator suggested that a report on the Single Point of Access be 

included in items for the meeting on 13 November 2014 and that an invitation be 
extended to colleagues at the Ambulance Trust to attend the meeting on 
18 December 2014 where representatives from the Betsi Cadwaladr University 
Health Board would be in attendance. 

 
Councillor Peter Curtis asked if representatives of the ‘Community First 

Responders’ could also be invited to provide information and raise awareness of 
their important role in supporting the Ambulance Service. 

 
All of the above suggestions were supported by the Committee, together 

with the proposal for the DVD of experiences of young people in care to be 
shown to all Members at full Council. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
(a) That the Forward Work Programme be updated accordingly; and 
 
(b) That it be recommended to Council that the DVD of experiences of young 

people in care be shown at full Council. 
 

22. FLINTSHIRE CHILDCARE SUFFICIENCY ASSESSMENT 2014-2017 
 

A report on the findings of the Flintshire Childcare Sufficiency Assessment 
for 2014-2017 was received for information. 

 
Councillor Marion Bateman referred to geographical gaps identified in the 

report and queried provision of new childcare daycare places for Northop and 
Sychdyn.  The Children’s Partnership Co-ordinator explained that when compiling 
the data, there may have been no full-time daycare places in those particular 
areas, however this may have changed.  She agreed to discuss separately with 
Councillor Bateman in more detail. 

 
Councillor Stella Jones queried provision in Hope.  The Children’s 

Partnership Co-ordinator said that the areas indicated in the report may have 
been based on wider areas than wards, but would discuss further outside the 
meeting. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the contents of the report be noted and the ongoing work being undertaken 
by the Childcare Development Group in working towards addressing the 
recommendations in the audit of sufficiency be supported. 
 



 

23. MEMBERS OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE 
 

There were no members of the press or public in attendance. 
 
 

(The meeting started at 10.00 am and ended at 12.35 pm) 
 
 
 

   

 Chairman  
 


